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Context 
 
Barnardo‟s Scotland is a national voluntary organisation providing a wide range of 
services to nearly 10,000 children and families across Scotland. Every Barnardo's 
project is different but each believes in the potential in every child and young person, no 
matter who they are, what they have done or what they have been through. 
 
Barnardo‟s Scotland welcomes the Finance committee‟s decision to build on the work of 
its predecessor and focus on preventative spending in its scrutiny of the forthcoming 
spending review and 2012-13 draft budget. We hope our comments from the 
perspective of a large service-providing voluntary organisation will be useful in helping 
to support efforts to “bend the spend” towards prevention. 
 
Responses to questions in consultation document 
 

1) The previous Scottish Government said that: “Preventative action is integral to 
the approach to government in Scotland and delivering the outcomes set out in 
the National Performance Framework”. What spending commitments and 
priorities  would you like to see in the 2012-13 draft budget and spending review 
in order to ensure that progress is being made on preventative spending and, in 
particular, Early Years intervention? 

  
3) The Scottish Government’s response to the Committee’s Report on preventative 

spending stated that: “The Spending Review that will follow the Scottish elections 
in May will provide another opportunity for the Scottish Government to support 
delivery agencies in their efforts to increase the proportion of their budget 
dedicated to preventative activity.” What support should the Scottish Government 
provide in its spending review to support delivery agencies in increasing 
preventative activity? 

 
We recognise that the 2012-13 draft budget and spending review process will be quite 
different from previous budgets and spending reviews, due to the fact that public 
spending in Scotland is likely to fall in real terms over the review period. Indeed, 
projections from Dr Andrew Goudie, indicate that departmental public spending in 
Scotland will not return to 2009 levels for at least another 13 years. However, any plans 
for cutting services will need to be mirrored by a plan to reduce demand for services 
through preventative work and early intervention. Cutting service supply without 
reducing the service demand people place on them is a recipe for disappointment and 
disillusionment.  
 

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/s3/committees/finance/reports-11/fir11-01.htm
http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/s3/committees/finance/reports-11/fir11-01.htm


This is very clear when we consider the needs of the growing number of vulnerable 
children and young people in Scotland. Cutting social work spending will not reduce the 
number of children needing help. There is also a real danger that efforts to prioritise 
protecting „frontline‟ services could result in cuts to preventative services. Instead we 
need a recognition that services based on early intervention and prevention, such as 
early parental support, work with looked after children and education support are keys 
to cutting later demand for expensive crisis support and therefore reducing long-term 
spending.  
 
According to research carried out for Barnardo‟s by Professor Colin Talbot, Professor of 
Public Policy and Management at the University of Manchester1 public bodies have 
managed previous period of cutbacks in a variety of ways, principally: 
 

1. A drive for greater efficiency of existing services, by improving operational 
efficiency; 
 

2. Incremental reductions in spending equally across all budgets and services, 
spreading the pain as evenly as possible; 
 

3. Prioritisation and abandonment – deciding that some services are not priorities 
and can be cut entirely; 
 

4. Innovation of whole services, redesigning them regardless of existing boundaries 
and processes to achieve what have been called “radical efficiencies”; even 
increasing investment in areas that are/can work well and produce results. 
 

In his work for Barnardo‟s Professor Talbot argued “In reality, most such periods of 
austerity have in the past contained at least some elements of all four of these 
approaches, but most often with the emphasis on (1) and (2) because they are the 
easiest to formulate and implement, at least to start with. Options (3) and (4) entail 
serious analysis and take time and resources to successfully formulate and implement.” 
 
He goes on to argue “Efficiency drives and incremental cutting however often lead to 
highly dysfunctional results – some local efficiencies can lead to overall inefficiencies 
(for example when throughput increases in hospitals results in more readmissions 
because of complications which could have been avoided, as has happened in the 
English NHS). Equalised cuts may mean cutting highly effective and important services 
at the same time, and as much, as services that are ineffective or not vital. So although 
radical changes to priorities and to service design take longer to develop and 
implement, they may in the long run prove much more effective. However, they will not 
happen at all unless policy-makers take a step back and take a broader view of public 
services. This would require a comprehensive, evidence-based, review of services for 
the most vulnerable children in our society.” 

                                            
1 

http://www.barnardos.org.uk/how_and_why_to_conduct_a_review_of_services_affecting_vulnerable_children_in_n

i-2.pdf 

http://www.barnardos.org.uk/how_and_why_to_conduct_a_review_of_services_affecting_vulnerable_children_in_ni-2.pdf
http://www.barnardos.org.uk/how_and_why_to_conduct_a_review_of_services_affecting_vulnerable_children_in_ni-2.pdf


Therefore, the most important thing that the Scottish government could do to ensure 
that progress is being made on preventative spending and, in particular, Early Years 
intervention is to ensure that in decisions about inevitable spending reduction, public 
bodies base decisions on evidence-based reviews of services.  
 
However, in our experience this tends to be the exception, rather than the rule, although 
there are models of good practice in some local authorities. Many public bodies have 
sought to adopt the three other tactics identified by Professor Talbot – generating 
efficiencies by requiring services to deal with more service users without increasing 
funding (approach1), „spreading the pain‟ by requiring all services to take a budget cut 
(approach 2), or by closing some services or ending so areas of service provision 
entirely (approach 3).  
 
As Professor Talbot argues, none of these approaches will help deliver better 
preventative spending or early years intervention. Indeed, services that are designed to 
help prevent future problems, by their very nature, can be seen as easy targets for 
funding cuts when resources become constrained. Unlike work to provide an immediate 
response to crisis situations, the benefits of such work only become clear some time 
after the spending has been committed. It can be particularly difficult to quantify the 
success of preventative services, because evidence needs to be found that something 
has been prevented from happening when it may not have happened anyway.  An 
additional complication is that the areas of the public sector that benefit from the early 
intervention are not necessarily the same as those incurring the cost of the work, 
thereby reducing direct incentives for investment.  
 
A further complication is that many existing public services which could be part of 
helping to prevent future problems are simply not tasked with reducing the number of 
users of the services (i.e. a preventative approach), instead focussing on outcomes 
once people require the service. In order to effectively help prevent future problems we 
must ensure that resources are moved to a much earlier stage in the evolution of 
problems. This also requires strategic thinking, since it must take place not merely 
within departments or directorates, but between departments and directorates, and may 
often require a shift from central budgets such as prisons or health spending to local 
services. 
 
One opportunity for this kind of cross-cutting strategic thinking is the potential 
establishment of a new generation of Children and Family Centres across Scotland, as 
outlined in by the SNP in their 2011 manifesto. Such centres, which were described as 
“offering a range of services including childcare, activities, and family support” could be 
ideal vehicle sto draw together work currently led by different departments such as 
health, education and social work as well as the voluntary sector. By utilising the 
experience of Sure Start and similar children‟s centre-based projects around the UK, we 
can ensure that this new generation of children and families centres in Scotland 
maximise their preventative impact. 
 



Therefore, while we recognise and support the removal of ring-fencing of budgets, if the 
Scottish Government is to achieve its aspiration around preventative spending and early 
intervention it should use the combination of the budget and spending review, together 
with the National Performance Framework and the SOA process to encourage public 
bodies to conduct strategic reviews of their service delivery models, and look at how 
they can „bend the spend‟ towards prevention, not only within there own structures, but 
across the public sector in Scotland.   
 

2) The Scottish Government has emphasised an outcomes based approach through 
both the National Performance Framework and Single Outcome Agreements.  
What, if any, additional national and local indicators would you like to see as a 
means of supporting the shift towards a greater focus on preventative 
spending?     

 
While we welcome the effort that has been put into initiatives like Scotland Performs, in 
our experience, there is still a huge lack of robust outcomes measurements at a service 
level. Therefore, while national indicators such as “Decrease the proportion of 
individuals living in poverty” and “Reduce the rate of increase in the proportion of 
children with their Body Mass Index outwith a healthy range by 2018” are important, and 
the national outcome of ”Our children have the best start in life and are ready to 
succeed” is obviously one that Barnardo‟s would fully support, it is often the case that 
individual services are not is a position to account fully for outcomes, or the inputs they 
require.  
 
Without being able to fully assess outcomes or inputs it is difficult to measure success, 
efficiency or sustainability. While some progress has been made on outcomes, all too 
often comparisons between different vehicles for public service delivery such as 
services contracted out to voluntary or private providers, and those delivered in-house 
cannot be properly made because of a lack of comparable data about inputs. Without 
proper assessment of the true costs of delivering the services it is impossible to 
measure efficiency or best value for public expenditure. For example, the cost of 
pensions and administrative support are often not fully reflected in costings calculated 
for in-house service provision. 
 
Therefore the most important way of supporting the shift towards a greater focus on 
preventative spending is to ensure that outcomes are effectively measured at a local 
and service level, so their contribution towards performance measures, both at a 
national and local authority level can be robustly assessed. 
 
However, in the long term we would like to see the NPF move towards a greater focus 
on promoting wellbeing and tackling inequality. The research carried out by Richard 
Wilkinson and Kate Pickett, detailed in their 2009 book „The Spirit Level‟ highlighted 
internationally comparable data on health and social problems which have a key impact 
on the wellbeing of children - including levels of trust, mental illness, life expectancy, 
obesity, educational failure, teenage birth rates, homicides, imprisonment rates and 
social mobility – which indicates that, among rich nations, such social problems have 



little or no relation to levels of average income in a society, but an extraordinarily close 
relationship with levels of inequality. 
 
The recent Christie Commission on the Future Delivery of Public Services also 
highlighted evidence that overall inequality in Scotland drives demand for many public 
services, and that by tackling inequalities we can prevent many of the socio-economic 
problems that deleteriously impact on children, young people and families.  
 

4) What long term planning is carried out to fully deliver on preventative spending 
strategies and how do you plan for this within short term budget periods? 

 
We recognise that there will always be tension between our desire to deliver long-term 
improvement in outcomes and short-term funding periods. However, we aim to put in 
place structures and systems that enable and encourage a focus on long term 
preventative work.  
 
Barnardo‟s Scotland has adopted an EFQM (European Foundation for Quality 
Management) approach to planning and strategising around service delivery, which has 
lead to us developing new planning models. All our individual services now complete 
business plans annually based on a locality model rather than an individual service 
model. What this means in practice is that all managers across a locality (these are 
usually defined by local authority areas) contribute to a single plan which includes the 
effectiveness strategy for all services in the locality for which there is a shared 
responsibility to deliver.  
 
This shared responsibility builds resilience into the business planning model. Plans are 
reviewed quarterly by the responsible senior manager with all service managers 
present. These reviews assess progress on the plan but are also forward looking with 
the aim of ensuring that managers are focussed on the long as well as the short term 
goals of the service. Annual locality plans are informed and guided by the three year 
strategy for Children‟s Services within Barnardo's Scotland.  
 
Whilst short term budgets make it more challenging to ensure a strong focus on long 
term goals, Barnardo's Scotland exercises stringent financial planning and monitoring 
which allows us to work as effectively as possible within these constraints.  
 

5) What baseline evidence is used to measure preventative outcomes? 
 

As discussed in response to question (2) above, we believe that there needs to be a 
greater focus on collecting evidence at a local and individual level of outcomes and 
successful preventative work, in order to allow proper assessment of service 
effectiveness. 
 
Barnardo's Scotland has in place an electronic outcomes monitoring tool which is 
integrated into our caseload management system for the measurement of outcomes 
relevant to the young people and families with whom we work. The system is fully 



reportable and allows us to set outcomes that are relevant to individuals and families 
which can be reported on at a number of levels from individual, to overarching service 
outcomes and at the highest level this is mapped into the Getting it Right for Every Child 
Framework. An example of the information that we can gather is provided in Appendix 1 
at the end of this document along with a sample form that is used to map out the key 
milestones in achieving outcomes. 
 
When a young person or family first comes into a Barnardo's Scotland service they will 
take part in an assessment process. We will then agree with that young person or family 
what the main outcomes we will work towards are and what the key stages or 
milestones are along the way. The type of evidence used as a baseline will vary by 
service but will usually be gathered using a range or tools, techniques and inputs 
involving the young person or family and any other relevant individual. Each of our 
services has a predefined list of outcomes that they work to based on their remit, for 
each of these outcomes there will be a range of outcomes assessment tools including 
grading tools which will identify the broad criteria for scoring at each point on the scale 
for each outcome that the service uses along with the tools and techniques used to 
gather the evidence. These are available to all staff within the service who will use this 
as a starting point for assessment.  
 

7) How can good examples of collaboration be encouraged and shared nationally 
across key agencies and what is the role for the Scottish Government here? 

 
Many publications and networks already exist for the purpose of dissemination of good 
practise, but the Scottish Government clearly has a role to play in taking a strategic lead 
in this area. We were very pleased, for example, that the recent Child Poverty Strategy 
for Scotland2 highlighted You First, our award-winning booster service for young parents 
as a model of effective preventative spending. It is clearly beneficial to make sure that 
all strategy documents link well with strong examples of practice on the ground. More 
details of You First can be found in appendix 2. 
 
Conclusion  
 
Barnardo‟s welcomes the inquiry into preventative spending. We believe that such an 
approach is vital if we are to improve long-term outcomes for Scotland‟s children. As we 
have argued in our response, innovative approaches are needed to tackle the roots of 
Scotland‟s long standing economic issues. This will require a more open and diverse 
approach to policy design and a willingness to move away from failing models of service 
delivery. We would also re-iterate the crucial importance of having a diversity of service 
providers - the state is not always best placed to engage those who don‟t trust the state  
 
We would be happy to provide oral evidence to the Committee if this were thought to be 
useful.  
 
For more information please contact 

                                            
2 http://scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/344949/0114783.pdf 



Appendix 1 

 
Barnardo's Scotland Outcomes Performance 2010/11 
 

  Number of 
outcomes 
showing an 
improvement 

Number of 
outcomes with 
no change in 
score 

Number of 
outcomes 
showing a 
decline 

Average 
score at 
initial 
assessmen
t 

Average 
score at 
final 
assessmen
t 

SCOTLA
ND 

          

a) 
Healthy 

2248 2038 442 3.10 2.53 

b) Safe 1111 711 159 3.35 2.49 

c) 
Nurtured 

996 724 227 3.23 2.57 

d) 
Achieving 

211 241 67 3.03 2.51 

e) Active 579 474 151 3.24 2.71 

f) 
Respecte
d and 
responsib
le 

899 486 148 3.39 2.48 

g) 
Included 

1419 843 263 3.24 2.36 

  Total: 7463 Total: 5517 Total: 1457 Average: 
3.23 

Average: 
2.52 

 
 
Note: Outcomes are set and assessed at an initial assessment and are reviewed on a 5 
point scoring system at each subsequent assessment and review. Outcomes progress 
is measured at a minimum six monthly but can be more often if the case dictates. 
 
For most of the young people showing no change over the year this is due to the length 
and complexity of the involvement. For most of these outcomes we will see only a 
gradual change which is evidenced in case files using the outcomes focussed planning 
sheet below. 
 
For the young people who have seen a decline in their outcomes scoring this is usually 
due to a change in circumstances that has negatively impacted on the young person. 
For example, the young person experiencing a decline in their achievement at school 
due to exclusion from the classroom, movement „backwards‟ would be as the result of 
evidence gathered by the key worker at assessment and would prompt a review of what 



additional supports or changes need to be put in place to ensure that the young person 
can move forward. 



OUTCOME FOCUSED PLANNING SHEET 
 
Project:……………………………………………………………… 
Case reference: ……………………………………………………. 
Key Worker: ………………………………………………………… 
Date opened: ………………….. Date closed: ………………… 
 
Service Level Outcomes: to be inserted  
 
 
 
 

Case 
appropriate 
outcomes 

Indicators 
( + where info. 
gather from) 

1st 
Milestone 

2nd 
Milestone 

3rd 
Milestone 

4th 
Milestone 

Improve 
family 
routine 

Regular use of 
bedtime routine 
(parents‟ diary, 
children‟s/parents 
views, 
observations) 

Introduce 
concept of 
bedtime 
routine 
Date met: 
1.3.09 

Plan 
bedtime 
routine with 
family 
 
Date met: 
6.3.09 

Bedtime 
routine 
introduced 
 
Date met: 
13.3.09 

Support 
consistent 
use of 
bedtime 
routine and 
monitor 
number of 
times used 
+ impact. 
 
Date met: 
20.3.09 
and 
ongoing 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

     

 
 
 
 



Appendix 2 

Barnardo’s You First Programme service for young parents: Lothians pilot phase  
You First is a preventative 20 week programme aimed at mothers under 21 in the 15% 
most deprived areas with a baby aged under 12months. The programme uses a mix of 
direct financial incentives, group work and one-to-one specialist supports over a 20 
week period. Young women on the programme select their priority areas of learning and 
undertake experiential learning in areas such as budgeting, baby first aid, child 
development and cooking. You First is currently being piloted across Lothians 
(excluding Edinburgh) in partnership with the Scottish Government and NHS Lothian  
 
Important features being trialled include the flexible, person centred approach, the 
achievement of a recognised qualification for completing the course and a direct grant-
incentive for participants. This amounts to approximately £20 per week paid into the 
young parent‟s bank account. While this „positive conditionality‟ approach has been 
found successful elsewhere (notably New York and South America), it had yet to be 
tried with first-time parents in the UK. While this is a different approach to encouraging 
participation, given the difficulties in working with this group it was felt to be crucial to 
test the effectiveness of ideas that have been found to work in other parts of the world.  
In the first phase of the service two test programmes were run in conjunction with NHS 
Lothian, in areas of Midlothian and West Lothian that were part of the 15% most 
deprived areas of Scotland according to the Scottish index of Multiple Deprivation. The 
course participants had to be under 21 with a baby under the age of one. Most of the 
programme participants were not in education, employment or training, over half had 
suffered from post-natal depression and nearly half were lone parents. 
  
The outcomes of the two test programmes and early pilot findins are very encouraging, 
including:  
  
70% average attendance  
 
83% of participants deferring / saving payments  
 
40% of participants deferring to one lump sum at end of programme  
 
40% increase in engagement with universal services  
 
30% reported improvement in parent / child relationships  
 
33% reported improvement in local peer supports  
 
The programme uses a mix of hands-on experiential and group work learning to help 
improve parenting capabilities and facilitate access to universal and specialist services. 
The programme covered a range of topics and activities that are central to both child 
welfare and parenting capacity, including:  
  



Financial capability and income maximisation (including opening bank accounts and 
Child Trust Fund)  
 
Household budgeting and planning  
 
Experiential learning through grocery shopping, cooking and meal planning  
 
The importance of play and baby development  
 
Child and parent health  
 
In the current phase of the programme a further ten pilot projects have been rolled out, 
including two projects that do not offer a financial incentive, with a full independent 
evaluation at the end of the pilot phase. 
 


